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May 15, 2001

The Honorable Pete von Reichbauer

Chair, Metropolitan King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember von Reichbauer:

Today I am transmitting for your consideration a proposed ordinance, which, if adopted, will effect the most significant reorganization of King County government since the Metro-County merger.

In February, I sent a letter asking the Council to work with me by thinking creatively and making tough decisions to address the projected $36 million shortfall in our Current Expense Fund facing King County next year, and projected shortfalls in subsequent years.  It is imperative we demonstrate to the public that we have the discipline to reduce our ongoing management and administrative costs before reducing funding for direct services.  To that end, we have prepared a reorganization plan for certain executive departments and functions, and boards and commissions for the primary purpose of achieving efficiencies and reducing administrative costs.

The proposed reorganization and related staffing reductions, including some low to medium impact service reductions, will save more than $ 13 million per year, over $5 million of which is Current Expense savings.  More than 130 jobs will be eliminated.  These reductions, though difficult, will be much easier decisions than the reductions I describe later in this letter.  My staff continues to work on the budget reductions, as part of my proposed 2002 budget development.  I wanted, however, to give the Council the opportunity to consider the reorganization ordinance in advance of the Council’s fall budget deliberations.

Included in this proposed ordinance are changes that will:

· Combine into one department, which will be called the Department of Executive Services, all of the administrative and internal support functions that currently reside in:

· the Department of Information and Administrative Services;

· the Department of Finance;

· the Department of Construction and Facility Management; and

· the Office of Human Resources Management;

· Convert the Deputy County Executive position into the original home rule charter position of County Administrative Officer (CAO) to head the new department;

· Move the Airport Division and the personal property functions, whose workload is largely in support of Roads, Transit and Fleet, from the Department of Construction and Facility Management to the Department of Transportation;

· Transfer the business development functions currently located in the M/WBE and Contract Compliance Division to the Office of Regional Policy and Planning;

· Make Parks and Recreation a division within a newly created Department of Natural Resources and Parks;

· Centralize geographic information system (GIS) management in the new Department of Natural Resources and Parks;

· Merge the Livestock Oversight Committee with the King County Agriculture Committee;

· Merge the King County Commission for Marketing Recyclable Materials with the King County Solid Waste Advisory Committee; and 

· Shift the organizational responsibilities for industrial waste and surface water capital project management within the DNR to more accurately reflect the way the work is being performed and managed.  There also will be a reorganization of duties within the Water and Land Resources Division that does not require code changes.  Some of these changes will achieve efficiencies.

The reorganization of internal services, parks and DNR, while motivated primarily by the necessity of reducing costs, will result in positive changes.  Putting virtually all of the internal support functions under one umbrella will facilitate building a culture of customer service and competitive rates.  Placing parks into our natural resource department will give both focus and emphasis to the increasing importance of the County’s natural resource parks and will more closely align the missions and working relationship of a parks division and a water and land resources division.  The consolidation of GIS management in one department will result in uniform standards and will eventually eliminate the need to maintain multiple copies of common GIS databases.

I have directed my Executive Office management team to prepare a staffing and cost reduction plan for my office, the Budget Office and the Office of Regional Policy and Planning.  In addition, I am working in collaboration with the Prosecuting Attorney, the Sheriff, the Assessor and the Courts to identify budget reductions for their operations.  I invite you to join with all of us to identify cuts the Council will take to reduce the budget shortfall.

The proposed reorganization and the reduction in administration and support staff will be extraordinarily painful to many of our employees.  However, these reductions, which will be enabled by your adoption of the reorganization ordinance, will be among the easiest reduction decisions you and I have to make.  

To balance CX expenditures with revenues, I will be required to send you a proposed 2002 budget which substantially reduces Current Expense funding for direct services and programs about which you and I care deeply.  While details will be forthcoming in my 2002 budget, I am summarizing below a list of projected Current Expense budget reductions in other program areas so that you will better understand why I feel compelled to first reduce management, administrative and internal services costs through reorganization and other efficiency measures.

· Human Services -- $5 million*

· Arts and Heritage -- $1.7 million

· Law and Justice -- $12 million* 

· Public Health -- $1 million*

*These targets may be further impacted by proposed Legislative budget actions this session.  In jeopardy is funding for public health, human services, criminal justice and the basic health plan.

You will notice that the numbers listed above do not total $36 million.  We still have a ways to go, and my staff continues to work on budget reductions to fill the gap.  If, however, we do not achieve the administrative savings that will result from these reorganizations and from reducing our respective executive and legislative budgets, we will have to cut much deeper into Current Expense support for direct services.

I have dedicated considerable staff attention across departments to the reorganization effort.  In the coming weeks, I look forward to working with you as you review the proposed reorganization ordinance and consider its impact on the 2002 budget you will need to adopt this November.  If you have any general budget questions, please direct them to Steve Call, at (206) 296-4526; internal service reorganization questions to Paul Tanaka, at (206) 296-4062, and DNR/parks questions to Pam Bissonnette, at (206) 296-6500.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

cc:  King County Councilmembers


ATTN:
  John Chelminiak, Chief of Staff



  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director



  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

The Honorable Brian Gain, Presiding Judge, King County Superior Court

The Honorable David Steiner, Presiding Judge, King County District Court

The Honorable Norm Maleng, King County Prosecuting Attorney

The Honorable Dave Reichert, King County Sheriff

The Honorable Scott Noble, King County Assessor

King County Department Directors

Executive Staff

